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The Rights of Foster Parents 

by Margaret Burt, Esq. 

Reprinted with permission from the NYS Citizens' Coalition for Children, Inc.  

·  Foster parents have a right to a written 10-day notice, an 
internal formal conference, a fair hearing, and ultimately 
even a court proceeding to contest an agency decision to 
remove a child from their home regardless of how long the 
child has been in the home. 

·  Foster parents have a right to be formally noticed and appear 
and offer information at all permanency hearings regardless 
of how long the child has been in the home. 

·  Foster parents have a right to initiate a permanency hearing 
on a voluntarily placed child. 

·  Foster parents can bring on a TPR matter if the court orders 
the agency to do so and the agency does not or if the child 
has been in care 19 months and the agency has not brought a 
TPR. 

·  Foster parents who have had a child in their home for more 
than 12 months have a right to notice and to be heard in the 
dispositional aspects of TPRs, freed child reviews or any 
hearing that affects custody of the child. 

·  Foster parents have a preference under law to be considered 
first as adoptive parents for any child who has been in their 
care for over 12 months when the child is freed. 

·  So far the courts have said that foster parents do not have 
rights to seek visitation or custody orders of former foster 
children but foster parents have continued to challenge this. 

 

    Our First Social 
Event is on a roll!

 
 
 
I believe we all can relate be the old adage….”  All work and no play…” 
Well, now is your chance to relax and play during an evening of fun and 
enjoyment with other foster-adoptive families   The OCF/APSG has 
organized our first ever social event… and what better way to have fun but 
to go roller skating!  That’s right, it is time to strap on the old roller skates 
or the new rollerblades and bounce to the beat once again.  Our first roller 
skating party is open to all Foster/Adoptive families and will be held at 
Skate-n-Place, S. Salina Street, Green Hills Plaza in Nedrow on Sunday 
October 17th from 5-7pm with a reduced cost of $2.00 per person.  Pizza, 
soda and other munchies are available at the snack bar for a nominal fee.  
Come and play a little and take some of the stress away!  For more info, 
contact Bill Gambino at wgambino@twcny.rr.com or 315.569.0435. 
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Questions for Case Workers 

Or What Every Foster  Parent Needs to Know 

When a child is placed in your care, you have the right to have and the 
professional obligation to find out, the information you will need to care 
for this child to the best of your ability.  You must have specific 
information in order to be a parent to this child as well as to fulfill your 
role as team member, primary treatment provider, and mentor/role model 
for birth parents and advocate for the child.  Some of the questions you 
should ask are: 
 
·  Why is the child being placed? Is this the first time? If not how 

many previous? 
·  What is the child’s legal status? 
·  Has the child received placement physical? When? Results? 
·  Is the child on medication? 
·  Are there any medical allergies? 
·  Does the child have Medicaid Card, immunization records, and 

medical consent form? 
·  When was the last Dental check-up, eye exam? 
·  Does the child have food allergies or need special dietary 

considerations? 
·  What is the child’s educational background and record? 

What grade? Is the child at, above or below grade level? 
Have transcripts or a copy of the ISP been requested? 
Are there any specific school related issues we should be aware of? 

·  Does the child have any behavior problems, unusual habit we 
should be aware of? 
For example: sexual acting out, toileting issues, sleep, behavioral 
issues, what, why and when? 

·  Does the child have any siblings?  Where do they reside?  Is there a 
sibling visitation plan?  Why are the siblings not placed together? 

·  Who is allowed to call and visit?  How often?  Starting when?  Any 
restrictions?  Is child allowed to call, write, contact, and visit 
others?  If restrictions, what are they? 

·  Who is the child’s Law Guardian? 
·  When is the next Court Hearing? 
·  When is the next Service Plan Review scheduled? 
·  What are the agency’s expectations of your family? 
·  Permission for Church and Sunday school attendance. 
·  Are there sufficient clothes?  If not, when can a clothing voucher be 

issued? 

INFLUENZA and RSV 
By Dr. Victoria Mequid 

What is RSV?  Respiratory Syncytial Virus is a very common virus that 
causes mild cold-like symptoms in adults and children. This virus occurs 
seasonally during the colder months, usually between October and April 
in Upstate New York, but sometimes longer.  
All babies are susceptible to RSV. Premature babies, and babies with 
heart or lung problems, may become very ill and require hospitalization 
if they catch RSV. Symptoms include coughing, wheezing, rapid 
breathing and difficulty breathing, or gasping for air. The disease can be 
life threatening. Touching, kissing or shaking hands with someone who 
is already infected can spread it. It can spread quickly in crowded 
households and day care centers. 
 
Prevention: Simple precautions include hand washing with soap and 
water, keeping adults and children who have colds or fever away from 
babies. Exposure to tobacco smoke also increases the risk of RSV 
illness. 
 
Immunization: High-risk babies can be given a monthly immunization 
to help protect them through the RSV season. This group includes very 
premature babies born within 6 months of the winter, as well as some 
low birth weight babies, those with lung disease and some with heart 
disease. Some babies will need the immunizations during their second 
winter, i.e. until they are 24 months old. ENHANCE will let you know if 
your foster child meets the criteria, and will set up monthly visits for the 
injection of Synagis, as this immunization is known. We can answer any 
questions you have regarding this. It needs to be stressed that, as with all 
children, it is important that these infants are not exposed directly to 
cigarette smoke. 
 
INFLUENZA: Influenza is also caused by a virus. Symptoms include 
fever, cough, cold, headache and body aches. The infection is spread by 
droplets from coughing and sneezing, as well as by touching and kissing. 
 
Prevention: Good hand washing and disposal of infected materials 
(tissues etc), as well as keeping those with symptoms away from others 
may help to limit spread. 
 
Immunization: The American Academy of Pediatrics recommends that 
all infants and children who are at risk for severe illness or 
hospitalization from influenza be immunized. Annual influenza 
immunization is recommended for all children 6-24 months, and all 
children with high r isk conditions who are 6 months and older . 
These conditions include asthma, heart disease, kidney, metabolic (e.g. 
Diabetes), and blood diseases (e.g. Sickle Cell Anemia), as well as 
immuno-compromised children.  
All out-of-home care givers and household contacts for children younger 
than 24 months should also receive the vaccine.  
We usually have vaccine available in mid October and will start giving it 
then. Infants and children under 9 years will require 2 doses one month 
apart the first year that they receive it. Those with egg allergy should not 
receive the vaccine. Please contact ENHANCE for an appointment for 
your foster children to receive influenza vaccine, and please contact your 
own physician to protect yourselves and your family. 
 

My Dear Emergency Foster 
Homes, 
by Cosette Gallauresi 

I hope everyone is enjoying the summer!! 
 
Just a reminder for my Emergency Homes, when you agree to be on 
emergency for the week, you must be accessible. If we need to reach 
you, please have your cell phone or beeper on at all times, or leave a 
number with Home Finding where you can be reached. 
 
Also, in regards to your needed 6 hours of training for the upcoming 
2005 year, it can be obtained at the Regional Training Seminars at 
Holiday Inn, which will be held on October 2, 2004. 
 
Any questions, please feel free to call me at 435-8324. 
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Upcoming Events Calendar 
October  2 -   “Fostering Hope” Region III Foster/Adoptive 

Parent Training Seminar 8:30am Holiday Inn, 
Electronics Parkway, Liverpool 

 
October  16 -   Tour of DSS… more info to follow. 
 
October  17 - OCF/APSG Social Event – Foster/Adoptive 

Family Roller  Skating Par ty  
5-7pm  $2.00 each  Skate-n-Place, Nedrow 

 
November 16 - Support Group Meeting at 6:45pm Hazard 

Library, 1620 West Genesee Street, Syracuse   
Speaker: Maureen O’Hare, CNP Enhance Clinic 
 

March 22 - Support Group Meeting at 6:45pm Hazard 
Library, 1620 West Genesee Street, Syracuse  

 Speaker: Karen Vedder on responsibilities of Law 
Guardians 

 
Apr il 21 - Support Group Meeting at 6:45pm Hazard 

Library, 1620 West Genesee Street, Syracuse   
Speaker: Karen Howard, BOCES – topic will be 
Special Education 

     

Dental Services for foster 
children and other children:  
 
A Dental care program is available for children who are Medicaid 
recipients.  Three Syracuse city schools have a school based, Dental 
program.  Children who attend Dr. Weeks, Dr. King, and Shea Middle 
School are eligible for dental services without regard to income.  If you 
have foster children that attend those schools whom you think would 
benefit from the service, please contact Fran Stasik at 435-3732 so she 
can refer your foster child.   

The program provides cleanings every six months, x-rays, sealants, and 
fillings, when necessary.  If surgery is needed, children are referred by 
the program to a dental surgeon, and are seen right away at Syracuse 
Community Health Center.  Also, if you who have other children (non-
placement) who are Medicaid recipients in these schools, they need to 
contact the respective school nurse directly to get enrolled. 

Suppor t Group Meetings      
 
The next OCF/APSG meeting is set for November 16th at 6:45 at the 
Hazard Library on West Genesee Street.  Maureen O’Hare from the 
Enhance Clinic will be speaking about Childhood Development.  
Please come prepare with your questions. 
 
A planning meeting was held September 21st.  Karen Vedder has 
stepped forward and agreed to sit on our Board of Directors.  She will 
be replacing Trish Schaffer.  The Schaffer’s have relocated to Ohio 
due to a job transfer.  They have been instrumental in getting our 
group up and running, and we are thankful to them for that.  Several 
other individuals have agreed to take on different projects that we will 
be working on in the future.  If you would like to volunteer to help in 
some capacity please contact any of our board members. 

Support Group Awarded Grant 
The Onondaga County Foster/Adoptive Parent Support group is a 
recipient of a mini-grant from The Collaboration to AdoptUSKids.  The 
grant proposal was organized by the support group board of directors and 
written by Jeanine Fox from the Salvation Army.  The funds from this 
grant will be used to create a website for the support group as well as 
fund additional social events and training opportunities to 
foster/Adoptive families.  In addition to the funds, The Collaboration to 
AdoptUSKids will be sending two of our board members, Colleen 
Hedges and Deborah Southard, to a leadership-training seminar provided 
by the North American Council on Adoptive Children (NACAC) in mid-
October. 

Confidentiality and  
the Right to Privacy  
 
To develop and sustain a positive, trusting relationship that protects the 
rights, privacy, and dignity of the child and family, foster parents must 
keep the child’s and family’ s social history and personal information 
confidential.  Information should be disclosed and discussed only for 
purposes of treatment and/or decision-making* 
 
Confidential information includes information furnished by the agency, 
the caseworker, the child, the child’s birth family, or the foster parents.  
It may concern the family’s medical history and condition, and/or 
services being provided to the child.  These matters cannot be discussed 
with the foster family’s friends, neighbors, or other relatives who are not 
part of the foster parent’s household, nor with any other professional 
who is not specifically authorized to receive information.   
 
As a foster parent and member of a team, you have agreed to respect the 
confidentiality of the child and family and to share information only with 
authorized individuals.  You may introduce the child to other people very 
simply by name or as your foster child – whatever makes you 
comfortable.  When you are asked about his or her background, you 
should reply that you cannot discuss it with others.  When foster children 
are present, consider their ages and needs, and don’ t act as if they’ re not 
there.  
 
A breach in confidentiality is a violation of New York State Social 
Services Law § 372(4). 
 
SCHOOL PERMISSION SLIP ISSUES 
While children are in foster care in your home, they will be registered in 
your local school using their legal name.  The school will be sending 
many forms throughout the year that may require signatures or 
comments.  If you are asked by the school to sign papers of any kind, 
contact the child’s caseworker.  The agency should know what is being 
signed and whether it is your responsibility to sign.   
 

Reminder  !!!      
When a child moves out of your home, please send all of the child©s 
clothing, personal belongings, Medicaid card, birth certificate and/or 
social security card if they have them, consents to treat, any 
medication in the original prescription bottle! 
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Adoption.org 

It’s a support center at all hours 
By Lisa C. 

Being a foster parent is very draining on the emotions, as we all 
know.  Have you found yourself at 11 or 12 at night wishing 
there was someone to talk to about your situation?  I certainly 
have and I found a website perfect for the support I was 
looking for.  It is www.adoption.org .  In it, there are forums 
for foster parents to support each other. 

One night, after I had found out that they were going to 
increase visitation with my foster kids birthmother, it looked as 
if they would be reunited soon.  I felt uneasy and went online.  
There, I found many “ threads”  or discussions.  Threads are 
started by someone who has a topic to discuss and they post it 
on the message board.  Another person may reply a few days 
later and it could go on and on for months with 20 or so replies.  
One such thread was a woman who had her two foster kids for 
a year and a half with hopes of adopting them.  But now that 
they became available for adoption, she was getting cold feet 
and was thinking of disrupting the adoption process.  She 
explained that the kids were so young, and that her husband 
and her could be “ free”  of their biological kids in just a few 
short years.  She put it all out there, explaining her feelings or 
guilt, anger, selfishness and sorrow. 

I was touched that a woman felt safe enough in this forum to 
put these kinds of feelings out there.  She made herself 
vulnerable to anyone’s response.  I was more touched by the 
responses that she got.  Other foster parents explained that she 
shouldn’ t feel guilty, and that what she is going through is very 
trying.  They supported her and consoled her and told her that 
they would stand behind her on whatever decision she and her 
husband came up with.  Some other foster parents told of their 
“cold feet”  just before adopting.  They said that it was perfectly 
normal and that even the most bonded foster parents to their 
foster children will feel some sort of anxiety over the whole 
process, because it is a huge responsibility to undertake.  Over 
time, the woman and her husband ended up deciding to adopt 
the two children.  She said that she could never imagine them 
out of her life.  She was so thankful for the support that she 
received from all the people all over the country during her 
darkest hours. 

Soon, I forgot about my own uneasiness in my situation, soon I 
was filled with hope and joy for people and how they come 
together for one another. And soon, I realized that what will be 
will be and that I will leave it all in the hands of the Man 
upstairs. 

To get to the support group, go to www.adoption.org and then 
choose “ Forums & Chats”  and click on “ Foster Care & 
Adoption”  Choose a subject from there and enjoy!  

Dealing with the Effects of Child 
Abuse & Neglect Allegations 

As foster parents, the question is not “will we have to “  deal with 
allegations of abuse and neglect but “when we have to” .  All foster 
families are in danger of being reported for abuse or neglect. The rate 
of foster families having a report made against them is much higher 
that the general public, although substantiation rates are much lower.  
Are you prepared? 

Each family should prepare as if it is going to happen to you.  Expect 
that you or a family may be reported.  No matter what your 
relationship is with DSS, every report must be taken seriously.  
Cognitively, we know that this is true, but emotionally, this is a very 
difficult thing to do.  Have your support system lined up ahead of 
time.  Select a couple of people in your community who you know 
you can count on.  A Friend, minister, neighbor or employer with who 
you can discuss abuse and neglect reports in foster care.  Let them 
know: 

·  That foster families are at high risk to be reported and that 
your family is no exception. 

·  That child protection requires that all reports be taken 
seriously. 

·  What the agency is likely to do when abuse is reported. 

·  That, due to confidentiality, you cannot discuss your foster 
children’s lives. 

Ask these people if they would be willing to give support to you, not 
takes sides, should a report involving your family be made. 

Know that if a report is made against you, you will experience a roller 
coaster of emotion.  Anger, shame, fear and grief can overcome you 
especially if foster children or even birth children are removed from 
your home.  As foster parents, we know better than anyone does how 
important it is to investigate every report of abuse but when the report 
is made against you, this is easy to forget.  Unfortunately, mischief 
reports are very common against foster families.  And we have to just 
ride it out, and know that the truth will come out in the end.  Knowing 
where you can turn for support is crucial.  Your home finders’  job is to 
be supportive of you.  They cannot give you information but they can 
make sure that you are being heard.  Your support group is there to 
help you, we have access to other foster parents that have experienced 
what you may be going through and can connect you to each other.  
Get counseling to help with the emotions that you will go through.  If 
your insurance does not cover it, ask the investigator to make 
arrangements for you.  This is really important because you need to 
stay strong for your kids’  sake. 

 

       A Dental program for  
our  kids! 

 
SMALL SMILES, Dentistry of Syracuse  
 
Serving Medicaid Children  

·  Dental Care for Children ages 0-20 with Medicaid or 
CHP  

·  Geddes Plaza on Geddes Street (1 mile south of I-690) 
 
Call Now for an Appointment!
(315) 471-0550
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Child Care 
By Judy Burrows – Homefinding Unit 
 
If you are employed and receive a placement and childcare is 
necessary, there are a few things that you must remember.  
First of all, you need to be approved by the Homefinding 
Unit to receive childcare payment and your childcare plan 
needs to be approved.  There are 2 different types of 
childcare—Formal and Informal.  
 
Formal is a day care center or licensed day care home.  
Formal childcare payments are paid directly to the day care 
center or day care home. When using Formal childcare—the 
Center/day care home cannot charge anymore than the 
county reimburses.  Formal settings need to get verbal 
approval by me before a child can start at that setting.   
 
Informal is “ the person next door” , friend, family member, 
etc.  .  Informal childcare payments are paid by you and then 
reimbursed.  When using Informal childcare—
reimbursement to you is limited to $2.17 per hour or $65.00 
per week.  Informal sitters need to be cleared through the 
State Central Register by Homefinding.  
 
If you change childcare settings, the Homefinding Unit must 
be informed and new paperwork filled out.  The child’s 
caseworker also must be kept informed as to where the child 
is receiving childcare, as he or she is the one that authorizes 
the payment. Childcare can only be used for  employment 
hours.  Childcare providers need to be 21 years of age or 
older for reimbursement purposes.  Foster parents need to be 
aware that foster children may not baby-sit other foster 
children. I realize this is very confusing, so if you have 
questions, please do not hesitate to contact me at 435-8226 
and I will try to answer your questions. 

Foster Parents as Recruiters 
By Bill Gambino 

The Foster Parents as Recruiters Project was started in 1998.  
It is an innovative recruitment approach that uses 
experienced foster parents who have been trained to identify 
and recruit new foster parents from the community.  Staff 
from the Professional Development Program at Rockefeller 
College, University at Albany and the New York Office of 
Children and Family Services established this program in 
Onondaga County in December 2003. 

Just nine short months ago, approximately 10 foster parents 
met on a blustery and cold December evening to begin the 
training process of the first group of foster parents as 
recruiters in Onondaga County.  The common goal for all 
involved was to reach out into the communities we lived in 
and talk about our experiences with fostering.  To discuss 
and answer questions from our friends and aquitances, to 
follow up with more conversation with those who showed 
interest in fostering.  To mentor them throughout their 
decision making times and guide them into the foster 
parenting program.  Unofficially, the recruiters are not doing 
much more than almost all foster parents do on a daily basis; 
we share our ideas, experiences and knowledge of foster 
parenting with anyone who is interested in listening.  The 
only difference is instead of casual conversation; we track 
the discussions and make sure we follow up with the 
individuals we talk to.  We let them know that if there are 
any questions, they can contact us at anytime to discuss their 
concerns. 

What effect has this had on the Onondaga County Foster 
Parenting organization; well…I’ ll follow up in December 
after we have a full year of data gathered. But all indications 
are that it is a definite plus to the program.  Although, the 
group has lost a few members and added a few members, 
everyone is still very convinced that the program is making 
progress and will succeed in the long run.  As with all good 
things, recruitment cannot be rushed, the recruitment process 
timeline is not in our control, it is in the control of those 
seeking the information.  It could take weeks, months and 
even sometimes years before a follow up occurs from the 
initial casual conversation a recruiter had with a potential 
foster parent.  But one thing we know as fact, those initial 
contacts, whether they result in a new foster family or not, 
the word about fostering is going to spread across Onondaga 
County. 
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A Special Thanks to ARTBOY Design 
  For donating the new cartoon for each 
         Newsletter!  Thanks Jim!! 
 

       It doesn’t seem to matter how many kids are in need…   . 
 Those wonderful Foster Families are always willing to help! 

 

The Kids Corner 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

: What do you give a sick pig ? 

: Oinkment ! 

: What do you call a crate of ducks ? 

: A box of quackers ! 

: What is the easiest way to count a herd of cattle ? 

: Use a cowculator ! 

 

Have you been the 

focus of an abuse or 

neglect investigation? 
We are looking to connect with 
foster/adoptive parents who 
have experienced an abuse or 
neglect investigation.  We 
would like to hold focus group 
meetings to help the support 
group better understand the 
needs of the foster/adoptive 
parents when they face these 
allegations.  All information 
will be kept confidential and 
participation can be 
anonymous.  Please contact 
Debi Southard at 492.1882.  
We will try to arrange the 
meeting to suit everyone’s 
schedules. 

Who we are… 
The OCFAPSG was founded for the benefit of all 
foster/adoptive parents and children in their care.  
You are the group, the organization, the members 
that make the OCFAPSG what it is. If there are 
any questions, concerns or comments regarding 
this organization, please feel free to contact any of 
the Board members listed below. 

Millie Williams 
millanese1@aol.com 
622.6004 
 
Debi Southard  Colleen Hedges 
debisouthard@cs.com mchedges@att.net 
492.1882  488.3236 
 
If you have an article or tidbit that you would like 
to submit for upcoming issues, please forward to 
Debi Southard at the above email or mail to: 

 

 Debi Southard 
 3305 Cedarvale Road 
 Nedrow, NY  13120 
  

  

  


